	



Minutes of Community Committee
Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 6 January 2004 starting at 7.00pm

Present:


Councillor R J Thompson (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Director of Commercial Services, Director of Finance, Engineering 
Manager, Environmental Health Manager, Leisure and Tourism Manager,  
Solicitor and Waste Management Officer.

Also in attendance: Councillors Dyson, Holgate, Holtom, Sherras and Sutcliffe.

623
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors J S Reese and C Sterry.

624
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 4 November 2003 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

625
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Sowter declared a non-pecuniary interest in item 12 on the agenda which related to the Ribble Valley Cycling Strategy.

626
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Mrs Linda Sproston addressed the Committee in relation to item 9 on the agenda.  She stated that she represented the views of the majority of the householders in Paythorne and a number of the caravan owners at Twyn Ghyll  Caravan Park.  She asked the Committee to confirm that the site licence at Twyn Ghyl was for an 8 month period only and not to grant the application submitted by Park Leisure 2000 for an 11 month licence.  The residents were of the opinion that the site was only suitable for summer occupancy and that the four month closure gave them and the village a period of quiet.  They were also of the opinion that an 11 month licence would lead to permanent residents as opposed to holiday makers.

The Chairman thanked Mrs Sproston for her contribution.

627
APPLICATION FOR A CARAVAN SITE LICENCE AT TWYN GHYLL CARAVAN PARK, PAYTHORNE

The Committee considered a report which had been submitted by the Director of Legal Services regarding an application received from Park Leisure 2000 for an 11 month site licence at Twyn Ghyll Caravan Park, Paythorne.  The report informed Members that the site had only recently been taken over by Park Leisure 2000 and that they were of the opinion that the site licence was for 11 months.  Council Officers had considered their records and were satisfied that the site licence was for 8 months only and in an effort to resolve the situation, the operators had agreed to submit an application for an 11 month licence.

The report of the Director of Legal Services informed Committee that the issue of a site licence was controlled by the Caravan Sites and Control of Development Act 1960.  Various provisions relating to the Act were set out in his report.  The Act also provided for the control of the use of the site by imposition of conditions.  These conditions must be necessary or desirable in the interests of:

· Persons on the site, or

· Any other class of persons, or 

· The public at large.

Councillor Sherras addressed the Committee as Ward Councillor and reminded Members that the Planning and Development Committee would shortly be undertaking a policy review with regard to caravan sites, and he suggested that the granting of an 11 month licence now would pre-empt any decision that Committee might make.

Councillor Dyson referred to the conditions which could be added for the control of the use of the site and suggested that as the immediate public were very concerned, the application should be refused ‘in the interests of the public at large’.  He informed Members that at the present time relationships between the caravanners and residents were very good but he also felt that permanent residents would cause different problems in the area.  The site would totally dominate the village.

Members discussed the report in great detail and were of the opinion that the four month closure period made the site acceptable to the area and that this closure period should be preserved.

RESOLVED:
That the application submitted by Park Leisure 2000 for a condition permitting use of the site for 11 months at Twyn Ghyll Caravan Park be refused on the grounds that it is not in the interests of the public at large and/or persons resident on the site.

628
YOUTH INTERVENTION PROJECT

The Leisure and Tourism Manager introduced Olivia McLoughlin from Lancashire Sport who informed the Members of the work being carried out by that organisation to influence and dramatically change lives of young people at risk of offending.  Lancashire Sport had established links with providers in the Ribble Valley and young people would be given the opportunity to express their views and options.  She did however, point out that the problems being experienced in the Ribble Valley were very different from the other districts in Lancashire.  The Leisure and Tourism Manager then informed Members of the work which was being carried out in the Ribble Valley.  He referred to the ‘Young Clitheroe’ meeting which had been held, and following which a pilot scheme had been set up to see if more effective ways of working with such young people could be found.  It had become obvious that many of the young people did not require formal facilities to be provided but needed some form of leadership to channel their energies.

One of the key things was that the Council would require evidence that any new approach considered would work.  The Leisure and Tourism Manager confirmed that a pilot scheme would be introduced in Clitheroe and that if this was successful, it would be then introduced subject to funding into other areas/villages.  

Members thanked Olivia McLoughlin and the Leisure and Tourism Manager for their presentation and requested that if the pilot scheme was a success it should be introduced into village areas as soon as possible.

629
BEST VALUE REVIEW OF CULTURAL RECREATION AND LEISURE SERVICES

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report setting out the recommendations of the Working Group for improvements to the above services, which had been generated through the Best Value Action Plan.  

The Working Group had considered the Committee’s fees and charges and recommended various changes which were set out in the report.  

The report also contained recommendations from the Working Group relating to the Longridge Civic Hall and the Longridge Leisure Centre.

The Director of Commercial Services informed the Members that the Group now intended to review operations at the Castle and Edisford sites and that a further report on these would be submitted to a future meeting.

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Director of Commercial Services be noted and the proposals relating to fees and charges, Longridge Civic Hall, Longridge Leisure Centre and the Edisford site be approved.  

630
REVENUE BUDGET 2004/05

The Director of Finance submitted a report outlining the revised revenue budget for 2003/04 and a draft revenue budget for 2004/05 for submission to Policy and Finance Committee.  He outlined the main reasons for the difference in the original and revised estimates for the revenue budget 2003/04 and then went on to give a brief summary position of the draft revenue budget for 2004/05 along with a list of additional improvements to services which would also need to be referred to the Policy and Finance Committee.

RESOLVED:
That it be a recommendation to the Policy and Finance Committee that

1.
the revised revenue budget for 2003/04 be noted;

2.
the revenue budget for 2004/05 as set out in the report be approved; 

3.
the additional spending requests set out in the report be confirmed; and

4.
the fees and charges set out in the report be approved.

631
REVISED CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2003/04 AND PROPOSED PROGRAMME 2004/09

The Director of Finance submitted a report requesting Committee to approve the revised programme for the current year and also the future programme for this Committee.

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
Committee recommend to Policy and Finance Committee that the revised capital programme for 2003/04 be approved as set out in the report; and

2.
the future programme for 2004/09 be approved as set out in the report.

632
CASTLE CEMENT PPC APPLICATION CONSULTATION – PROPOSAL TO BURN AGRICULTURAL WASTE DERIVED FUEL ON KILN 7 

The Chief Executive submitted a report informing Members that the Council as a statutory consultee had received a copy of the application and supporting documents containing details of the proposed introduction and trial burn of Agricultural Waste Derived Fuel  (AWDF) on kiln 7.  The Environment Agency had requested the Council's comments within 28 days and a response had been prepared in consultation with the Castle Cement Working Group.  A copy of the response was attached to the report.

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
the report of the Chief Executive be noted; and

2.
the response submitted to the Environment Agency be confirmed.

633
STREET SCENE SERVICE PLAN – DRAFT

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report requesting Committee to consider the draft service plan for street scene services.  

He informed Members that following the identification of street scene/public open space as a theme for comprehensive performance assessment and the amalgamation on the 1 January 2003 of the engineering services, refuse collection, general works and vehicle maintenance into one business unit, it had become evident that it would be useful to bring together a number of previously separately prepared service plans into one with a focus on street scene services.  Some other areas of work had also been covered in the plan.

Committee’s observations on the draft plan were requested.  It was suggested that the report should also contain some reference to street furniture and to the removal of chewing gum from the pavements.

RESOLVED:
That the report of Director of Commercial Services be noted and he be requested to incorporate the Committee’s observations into the final document.

634
RIBBLE VALLEY BOROUGH COUNCIL CYCLING STRATEGY

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report informing Members that the Ribble Valley was one of only a few districts in Lancashire that did not have a cycling strategy of its own.  He informed Members that in order to secure funding from external sources for the development of new routes or improvements of existing cycle routes in the areas, it would be necessary to prepare and adopt a borough wide cycling strategy.

He referred to a study which had been carried out on the current cycling related activities taking place within the borough and also submitted a draft questionnaire which had been produced following the research, which he suggested should be included in the next issue of the Ribble Valley News.

The Engineering Manager informed the Members that capital funding for schemes and initiatives was widely available through grants from a variety of bodies and organisations but that to tap into such opportunities, the Council had to have its own cycling strategy and some joint funding available.

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Director of Commercial Services be noted and Committee agree to the development of a cycling strategy for the Ribble Valley.  

635
WASTE ELECTRICAL AND ELECTRONIC EQUIPMENT CONSULTATION PAPER

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report informing Members of the Government’s Consultation Paper covering the European directive for the recovery of waste electrical and electronic equipment and the restriction of the use of certain hazardous substances in this equipment.

Whilst wishing to encourage more separate collection of waste electrical and electronic equipment, the Government had made it clear that it would not place any additional burden on local authorities or impose any mandatory kerbside collection from households.  The Government did however, see a role for household waste recycling centres in accepting electronic equipment from householders and storing it separately.  It was anticipated that funding would be available to upgrade household waste recycling centres from the Government.

The Director of Commercial Services also informed Members that an obligation would be placed on producers to fund target levels of recovery and recycling of the equipment and additionally a ‘clearing house’ would be funded by producers to co-ordinate UK wide collections/transportation for treatment and recovery.

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Director of Commercial Services be noted and this Committee support the Government’s views with recommendations contained in the consultation paper together with Member comments.

636
PLATFORM GALLERY EDUCATION AND OUTREACH REPORT

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report informing Members that one of the requirements of the original lottery grant to the Platform Gallery had been the production of an education plan which would not only enhance the use of the gallery but increase its presence throughout the district through outreach initiatives.  In order to achieve this, the Council had obtained funding from the North West Arts to engage consultants and a copy of the final report was submitted to Committee.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

637
RETENTION OF FIXED PENALTY FINES – LITTER AND DOG FOULING

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report advising members that local authorities had now been given powers to retain the income from fixed penalty fines issued for littering and dog fouling offences.

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Director of Commercial Services be noted.

638
GENERAL REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE 

The general report of the Chief Executive was submitted for Committee’s information.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

639
GENERAL REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF COMMERCIAL SERVICES 

The general report of the Director of Commercial Services was submitted for Committee’s information.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

640
REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES FROM OUTSIDE BODIES

The Committee considered a report which had been prepared by Councillor Sterry following attendance at a seminar entitled ‘Waste Management – Solutions not Problems’.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 9.18pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact John Heap (414461).
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